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The meeting was called to order by Chairman Wright at 8:40 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS
Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Mayor Dale, Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, and Donna Watt, City Director of Finance.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FOR JANUARY 18, 2000

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on January 18, 2000.

Motion passed.

3. SPECIAL PRESENTATION

Michael R. Wagner, Assistant Director of Operations, was presented with a plaque and a $100 cash award in appreciation of 20 years of service.

4.
CONSENT AGENDA

Executive Director White requested that Item B be pulled from the Consent Agenda for the purpose of discussion.

A. Consider approval of Request for Proposals for Banking Services

The Executive Director advised as the Airport had grown over the past five years, banking needs had grown as well.  Past practice had been a philosophy of spreading banking needs around to several banks of various size and specialties.  It was believed that focusing investing and banking needs within a single banking establishment would better serve the Airport in the future.  

Through a well-defined, competitive RFP process, the Authority would expand the scope of services provided by its banking partner to include more electronic automation.  Several tenants had approached the Authority to provide auto-payment withdrawal for their monthly rent payments.  Remote account reconciliation over a secure internet connection would allow for instant account balances and check status.  Fund transfers between multiple accounts within the same financial institution would have the bank doing much of our tedious monthly accounting.  In addition, no funds would be left idle.  All funds would be earning interest through nightly “sweep” account investment.  Many of these services are being currently used or are available for use.  However, most services come at a cost to us.  These additional costs would be minimized if all funds were located within a single financial institution bid in a competitive environment.  Paying for similar services at multiple banks duplicates overhead.   

C.
Consider approval of Ground Lease Number 2000-03 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s 

Department

Staff recommended approval of Ground Lease 99-40 with Seminole County Sheriff’s Department for one-half acre of land (21,780 s.f.) located at the corner of 28th Street and Navigator.  Annual rental would be $0.15 psf for a total of $3,267.00 annually.  The land would be utilized as a physical training area.

Motion by Board Member Howell seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Item A and C of the Consent Agenda.

Motion passed.

ITEM B FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA WAS MOVED TO THE DISCUSSION AGENDA

B. Consider approval of Request for Proposals for Grant Anticipation Loan

for Terminal Expansion Project

The Executive Director advised at the October 1999 Board Meeting, a Grant Anticipation Loan had been discussed.  The purpose of such a loan would be to provide immediate full funding of a FDOT grant written in terms to arrive in five (5) annual unequal installments ($6.5 million total grant).  Having these funds immediately available would ensure that there would be no delay in funding the Terminal Expansion Project currently in progress.

The Request for Proposal (RFP) was written to immediately obtain full authorization, but no interest expense would  occur until the draws took place.  A copy of the RFP document was distributed.  The loan would be written for either $5,938,791 or $4,480,791, depending on timing between the project’s cash flow demands and the actual availability of the July 2000 installment of $1,458,000.  The loan’s closing costs, unknown at this time, would be included in the loan.  The interest expense would be paid by SAA as part of the required FDOT matching funds, and was included in the project budget.  The loan would be secured by grant proceeds.  Authorization to pursue a Grant Anticipation Loan RFP was requested.

Discussion ensued.

The Executive Director distributed a sheet  indicating the current program budget for the Terminal Expansion Project with all known and anticipated expenses for the project at the moment.  It was the same as that presented to the Board several months ago with some refinement as items came up.  The basic bottom line would be the same.  Another sheet was distributed indicating actual sources of funding of the three FDOT loans already received for the project plus the grant plus the TBI contribution.  The grand total of all of those is $25,500,000 of the funding sources available to the Authority for the project.  In an attempt to be conservative the expense side was capped at $24,300,000 with a little over a million dollars overage.  There was a lot of renovation and rehabilitation in the project with some unknown factors, and we wanted to make sure that there would be enough leeway on the project financially.  Information showing the Program Budget, receivable funds from FAA, program funding sources, cash flow analysis, and cash flow actual and forecast indicating the month-by-month drawdowns expected to pay for the projects life over the next year.  These sheets show the need for the grant anticipation loan.  There is still some uncertainty as to when the full amount of the loan would be drawn depending on when the contractors bills actually come in for payment and when we can get the next fiscal year’s payment from the State in the amount of $1,458,000 for Fiscal Year 2000, which would become available in July of 2000.  Under State procedures, the money was available on July 1 but in actuality it sometimes takes the State sixty to ninety days to turn the money loose and transfer to the Authority’s account.  That would be the key to the amount that would actually have to be borrowed.  The most that the Authority would have to borrow would be the full $5,940,000 as a worst case.  The probable amount would be somewhere between that and $4,200,000.

Chairman Wright asked if Board Member Longstaff had seen the information distributed prior to the board meeting.

Board Member Longstaff advised he had been in discussion with staff, but had not seen the exact form.

Chairman Wright advised it would be helpful if he could see something on this scale prior to board discussion.  Then it would make sense to have some discussion at the board meeting and let Board Member Longstaff and other Board Members, who may be more capable of understanding and making informed comment, have an opportunity to digest the information and bring it back for action.  

Executive Director White advised he agreed, and that was why he pulled the item off the Consent Agenda.

Board Member Howell advised he thought we got rid of HNTB.

Executive Director White advised HNTB was under contract for the Terminal Project and had been for almost two years.  HNTB finished the basic work and the project is now in the construction phase.  HNTB is still the engineer of record for the project.  Under HNTB there are also a number of sub-consultants who do civil engineering, architectural, drainage, mechanical, and electrical.  There had been discussion about making a switch.  The timing issues with OSI and OSD, the Authority’s need to get the project underway  quickly, and any delay in picking a new engineering firm to start from scratch would have killed the schedule in getting the project open by this next season.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the way he read the information presented.  There seemed to be a shortfall.  Total funds available were $25,500,000 with $24,000,000 in expenses.  There was a swing of $4,000,000, which he did not understand.

Finance Director Garrett advised the shortfall would be covered out of the operating fund.  

The total funds available would be closer to $26,000,000.  

Executive Director White advised he would like to further refine the figures between now and the next board meeting when it would be presented for action.

Chairman Wright advised a briefing was in order and everyone should be prepared to go through the thing and give explanations.

Board Member Howell advised he wanted things of this kind put out to board members sooner.

Executive Director White advised he was not going to give request board approval today, but he wanted to make sure there was as much advance notice as possible prior to the March board meeting.

Chairman Wright advised when the item was presented for approval next month staff should make sure that someone is prepared to give a presentation on the numbers and answer Board Member Longstaff’s questions.  In fact, staff should meet with Board Member Longstaff well prior to the March meeting. 

Executive Director White advised he would meet with Board Member Longstaff in preparing the item for the March agenda.

Mr. Coover asked if the Board wanted to see the final RFP prior to it being sent out.  

Chairman Wright advised the final RFP should be brought before the Board and someone should be prepared to brief the Board on it at that time.

DISCUSSION AGENDA
A.
Consider approval of Ground Lease Number 2000-01 with Spolski General Contractor,

 Inc., for former JettAire Group, Inc., property.

Executive Director  White advised Spolski General Contractor, Inc., was the successful bidder at a public sale directed by the Seminole County Circuit Court on January 18, 2000, for the leasehold of JettAire Group, Inc.   A new ground lease between the Authority and Mr. Spolski had been developed under the same financial arrangements as existed previously with JettAire under Hangar and Facilities Lease Number 94-26 and Ground Lease Number 94-27.  The lease was effective February 1, 2000, and continued on a month-to-month basis while Spolski attempted to assign and/or sell interest in the previous leases.  Mr. Spolski was searching for a new tenant to take over the facilities, and was working in conjunction with the bond trustee, Authority staff, and counsel during the process.  Once Mr. Spolski and the trustee agreed on an apparent final purchaser, the Authority would retain final approval rights on the selection and eventual new lease agreement that would be developed.  Mr. Spolski has set a date of February 18, 2000, for receipt of sealed proposals or bids for the purchase of the facilities.  The land rental rate is $0.125 per square foot per year for 301,533.5 s.f. of facility property, and a rate of $0.075 for 163,200 s.f. of aircraft ramp space.  These rates equate to annual rent of $37,691.69 for land and $12,240.00 for ramp space, or a total of $49,931.69 (plus sales tax).   Mr. Spolski is responsible for all maintenance on the premises, and had paid the first month’s rent in advance.

Approval was recommended.

Discussion ensued regarding the Authority’s fuel farm.

Counsel advised the Authority had taken possession of the fuel farm as of February 14, 2000.

Motion by  Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve Ground Lease Number 2000-01 with Spolski General Contractor, Inc.

Board Member Robertson advised it seemed that this item should have been on the Consent Agenda.

Motion passed.

B.
Presentation of Fiscal Year 1998/99 Audit Report

Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance and Administration, and, Rick Mann, Hartsock and Hartsock,  presented the results of the Fiscal Year 1998/99 Audit.

Executive Director White advised significant changes had been made in the Authority’s financial staff with the Director of Finance coming on board in October 1999.  The audit had been very difficult and tedious to deal with because the corporate memory the previous director of finance had was not available to us.  We want to make sure that we prepare our financial records in the best possible manner, and are attempting to correlate the previous methods of accounting with the new style so that there can be a way to compare them fairly.  Bryant had designed and installed a totally new software package for financial records on both the operating side as well as the project side, and this system should be totally in place in a couple of months.  It is taking a significant amount of time to input the data from the historical files.  So, we will be working over the next few months to prepare an operating budget amendment as well as an overall debt service plan to present to the Board.  The debt service plan will cover all of the Authority’s outstanding borrowings.  The new Director of Finance started from ground zero to recreate records, figure out what was what, and how things were coded in terms of revenues and expenses and what category they go to.  A number of things had been promised to the Board, and those items would still be followed through such as changing the format of the monthly financial reports,  and presenting an amended budget for operations and maintenance and capital for this fiscal year.  

Board Member Howell advised Bryant Garrett had been a real pleasure to work with, and seemed to be very knowledgeable.  He had answered every question put before him, and seemed to be doing a very good job.

Executive Director White advised the Director of Finance had his work cut out for him.  This is not an easy job right now.  He did not want to say the Airport is in financial straits, but finances were being managed very tightly and closely, and we must keep on top of it minute by minute.  He wanted the Board to know that he and his staff would be open and honest with the Board and let them know what was going on.  He did not want anyone to ever feel like they were not getting information requested.  He and the Director of Finance were available at any time for telephone calls requesting financial information or issues.
Rick Mann, CPA, Hartsock and Hartsock, thanked the Board for allowing his firm to prepare the audit for the year ending September 30, 1999.  He advised the audit had been difficult this year.  

Mr. Mann continued with a briefing and outline of the audit answering questions as they were asked.

Operating grants with engineering and planning costs had resulted in a negative of $401,000 because some were state projects with only fifty percent funding, specifically the DRI.

Executive Director White advised that the numbers for 1999 were all below budget amounts approved by the Board with the exception of the professional fees and contract services.  There should be no surprises.  When the Authority realized that we would be losing several hundred thousand dollars a year in fees with the departure of Britannia and Caledonia, discussion had taken place with the Mayor and the Mayor asked what the Authority was going to do.  We had advised we were going to watch our expenses.  One of the things we did is on the personnel costs we had in the budget $1,900,000 for seven new positions.  We only spent $1,700,000.  We were very cautious about filling positions when they became vacant.  In every single category we are below what was budgeted.  We did not spend more than the Board thought we were going to spend.  These numbers are compared to last year’s numbers, not the approved budget.  We did not bust the budget.  With regard to the professional fees the projects mentioned, $401,000 for the DRI, Part 150, and Master Plan, were in the approved operation and maintenance and capital budget approved in August of 1998.  We all knew that those expenses were coming.  The format of the audit shows those items differently from any airport where he had ever worked.  The argument is that it is not a capitalizable expense because we did not build anything.  We hired a consultant to do a noise study spending $200,000 but you had no building to show at the end therefore there is no asset to capitalize over a period of time.  In checking with a number of airports over the past weeks we have found that it is correct to do the audit either way.  When doing a master plan, it is being done in preparation of building something.

Chairman Wright advised he did not want to find out where we were or what we were doing at the end of the year as opposed to throughout the year.  If an audit report is not intelligible where we can understand it without having verbal explanations and jockeying then other than satisfying a legal need to go through the process once a year it does not help us for purposes of figuring out where we are.  He requested discussion prior to the next audit.  It would be helpful to agree upon the format.  

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the context of capitalizing the DRI, Masterplan, and Part 150 Study.  They seem to lay the foundation for future work at the Airport.  In the banking business they would be capitalized.

Mr. Mann advised he was not management and did not make that decision.  It would not be his job to do that.  He would accept it either way.   He further advised he was the auditor and used his judgment to see whether the client’s position is correct.   As discussed previously, airports can be found where either way is acceptable.

Discussion regarding capitalization and acceptance.

Mayor Dale questioned  the fact that the Airport expensed them and the Auditor accepted the fact that we expensed them.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Airport capitalized them and they accepted it. 

Mayor Dale advised that was not what Mr. Mann was saying.   Mr. Mann  said he was not management therefore he did not make that decision.  He said he would accept it either way.

Discussion as to how they were shown in the budget.

Executive Director White advised they were shown in the budget as capitalized projects.

Board Member Longstaff advised they were shown in the audit as operating expense.  There seemed to be a discrepancy between this audit and the Authority’s internal books.

Mayor Dale advised Mr. Mann was saying that is a management decision.

Mr. Mann advised one other thing to look at would be the way the Authority presents its budget. Everything is being presented as an expenditure type item, even including building construction.  The items that should be capitalized are presented on a cash basis.

Mayor Dale advised the books needed to be set up on a basis that would be easier understood.

Discussion by Rick Mann regarding reclassifying those items out of expenditure at year end and moving them to the balance sheet.  Reclassifying them as buildings, construction in progress, and so forth.

Executive Director White advised his understanding was that for some years the previous finance director did show monthly reports that the projects were not included in the operating expense side.  It was the format that was always documented.

Mayor Dale asked if the Authority did not have capital budget and an operating budget.

Executive Director White advised we do.

Board Member Longstaff advised he thought they had ruled this an operating expense.  That is why there is a negative $492,000.  Had it been done differently, the operating loss would have been $92,000 and the capital loss $400,000.

Mr. Mann advised the Board should keep in mind you are netting the $400,000 with the operating grants.  We are also picking up the revenue of $266,262.  If those are treated as capital expenditures, you would not show the expenses as operating expense, by the same meaning, you would not show the revenue of $266,262.  The revenue of $266,262 would go to contributed capital.

Board Member Longstaff advised he understood.  What was bothering him, and possibly others as well, was that he looked at operating budget as the budget that indicates daily income and daily expenses.  It looks like we went in the hole about a half million bucks here when he was not sure that $400,000 or $500,000 of that was one time, really operating issues or foundational issues.  He thought somehow that set the wrong picture for him.  He was not blaming the auditor.

Board Member Miller advised the point had been made.  The auditor says it is acceptable done either way.    He asked if that was all or if corrections needed to be made prior to accepting the audit.

The Executive Director advised the Airport’s report would be included in the City of Sanford’s overall financial report.  He asked the City Finance Director if it was too late for changes or would it be worthwhile to try. 

Donna Watt, City Finance Director, advised the City’s document had gone to print.

Discussion regarding adding  a footnote to the audit.

Board Member Miller advised this issue was very significant, however, the point had been made and we must move on.  The Board seemed to be in consensus that they wanted to capitalize versus operating.

Chairman Wright advised a motion was in order with regard to an appended note to the findings of the auditor.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to accept the audit and to instruct staff to prepare a letter to submit along with the audit to the City of Sanford  reflecting expenses for the Masterplan, DRI, and Part 150 Study as capital expenditures not operating expenditures.

Discussion continued regarding a comment on impact fees.  There were none billed last fiscal year.  There will be this fiscal year.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to impact fees being applicable to airports just as it would be to any other consumer of utilities.  The City still takes the position that those fees cannot be waived.  The City has waived permit fees for the Airport.

Mr. Mann advised the FAA’s position with regard to the payment of impact fees is that when airports belong to a city, since airports are set up under federal law, the cost of computing the impact to the city must be quantified.  In essence, the amount that an airport pays for services must be commensurate with services received.

Executive Director White advised with regard to impact fees that the Authority had just made a payment of $32,000 for water and sewer.  The key however is that it is quantifiable.  There is a calculation of how many gallons of water, drinking fountains, toilets, etc.

Mayor Dale advised the County calculated on a square footage basis.  The City calculated on a per fixture basis.

Chairman Wright advised the point made was that the FAA takes a position slightly contrary to reality as they did on mitigation issues as well.

Board Member Robertson advised basically the auditor had told us that we have excessive over-runs on some projects.

Mr. Mann advised he thought everyone on the Board knows that.  A lot of costs were incurred and the Airport went into their pockets for those costs.  The FAA probably will pay eventually 15% of the cost over-runs, which that are reimbursable.

Board Member Robertson advised when we go over on a project those matching funds are not there for the total amount, and we have to be more careful with cost over-runs.

Mayor Dale advised he thought what this tells us is that we have a pretty good handle on the operating budget, but we do not have a good handle on the capital budget.  We must come up with a better financial plan and do a better job of going after the grants.  Sometimes it is mistakes made by not being timely in pursuing grants.  We must come up with a plan, especially on the capital side.  

Discussion continued regarding OSD, PFC’s, and rectifying budget deficits.   In short order.  

In summary, the Board directed staff to provide a letter in lieu of reprocessing the entire audit to accompany the presentation of the Authority’s annual audit for FY 1998-99 when it was presented to the City of Sanford.  The Audit was acceptable as to content but the Authority needed to point out that the audit reflects an accounting procedure of not capitalizing expenses involved  in planning and producing three engineering projects.  The projects are as follows:  1) the noise study required under Federal Aviation Regulation (FAR), Part 150 with expenses of $145,800; the Development of Regional Impact (DRI) Study required due to the construction of Runway 9R/27L with expenses of $28,681; and the Commerce/Industrial Park Masterplan with expenses of $226,879.  The result of not capitalizing these expenditures are shown within the operating loss of $492,824.  If the project expenses ($401,360) had been capitalized and their associated “Operating Grant: revenue ($266,262) removed, the operating loss would have been reduced to $357,726.  Both ways of approaching the expenses are acceptable under established GAAP.  The Authority’s auditor took no exception to that fact.  It was the position of the Airport Authority that such expenses would be capitalized in the future, and that planning/engineering projects would remain in capital projects and out of the operating budget/audit.

Motion passed.

Board Member Miller advised in following up it should also be said that several Board Members had expressed concern over the number of consultants that we seem to have on the Airport.  There must be better accountability from them because they are the ones that ultimately cause the payout of this money.  The subject has come up before.  The Board needs to really hone in on that and be very tough and difficult because the consultants either did not get the proper engineering or review or the contracts are such that we have change orders come in.  In any big job there can be change orders, but he did not want it going unsaid that as long as we pay money to consultants, there has to be better accountability as well.

Chairman Wright advised it was a two part process.  He agreed that the operating side of the budget seemed to be manageable on the projects.  He suggested that the Executive Director and the Director of Finance, for the purpose of justifying whatever, get with the City Manager and staff, as well as Board Member Longstaff, and work together to come up with a method of providing a suitable plan for how we want the audit to be done so that we have a constant track on operating expenses without having to factor in short-fall moneys that we rob out of operating to take care of capital projects.  Set those up on a different ledger so we can see where we are.  Then the concern with where the consultant fees are on various projects will be better dealt with.   They will not be buried in something where we do not know what happened until it shows up in an audit a year after the expense. 

Board Member Longstaff advised we need to look at a new budget now that the OSI impact is effective.  We need to look at a new operating budget this year and a new capital budget.  The piece relating to the terminal we have discussed is only one piece of the capital budget.   We have other projects and we need to look at it on a project by project basis, this being the largest.  

Chairman Wright requested Board Member Longstaff to work with the Executive Director, and when appropriate, get back to the Board with suggestions.

C. Consider approval of request for payment to James W. Logue, Real Estate Broker, for

 services related to acquisition of property for Wetlands Mitigation

Chairman Wright outlined the procedure for this item advising he had received a telephone call from Mr. Logue, the Executive Director and Counsel on this issue.  He had agreed to put the item on the agenda for disposition.  He wanted to invite Mr. Logue to come forward, briefly state his position, and it would be taken under board discussion.  He did not want to get into a lengthy discussion, just present the issue and take action.

The Executive Director advised James W. Logue, a local real estate broker, was seeking to be paid a fee for his efforts in facilitating sale of the 535 acre Tilden Groves Property to Seminole County for environmental purposes.  The Airport Authority had been interested in acquiring the Tilden Groves property in order to obtain credits for wetlands mitigation required under permits with the St. Johns River Water Management District (SJRWMD) and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers as a result of the construction of Taxiway Sierra.  Steve Coover’s memorandum dated January 31, 2000, (copy provided to Board Members) provided a summary of the Airport Authority’s involvement with Mr. Logue since last summer, and the ultimate evolution of the purchase of the property.  Since the high purchase price for the land was deemed objectionable by the FAA, the Authority searched for alternative methods of satisfying permit requirements.  The choice that appeared best involved Seminole County purchasing the entire site, and the Authority obtaining a conservation easement in favor of the SJRWMD for the mitigation credits needed for Taxiway Sierra, and possibly other future projects.  The Authority would pay the  County 50% (up to a maximum of $430,000) of the final purchase price for the land.  The FAA had indicated this would be an acceptable method of acquiring the credits using federal funds.  The final credits total would require negotiation with Seminole County, SJRWMD, and the Corps of Engineers.  Because of this type of procurement, the Authority was not involved in the actual purchase of the real property.  The commission payable by the landowners would go to their broker, Tony Roper, and the County’s broker, Steve Triece.  Under this arrangement, Mr. Logue was apparently not legally entitled to a fee from the landowners, the County, or the Authority.  Mr. Logue was not asking for the conventional broker’s fee of 5% (which would be about $43,250), but for some reasonable compensation for his efforts, which he had indicated would be about $5,000.  Staff had checked with the FAA, and fees of this type are not eligible for federal reimbursement under our grant agreements.  No one representing the Airport Authority had agreed to pay Mr. Logue anything, but Mr. Logue feels like he earned something for his efforts.  It was understood that Mr. Logue had mailed Board Members a package of information outlining his involvement with the project.  Mr. Logue requested an appearance before the Board to make his plea for compensation.

Discussion ensued.

James W. Logue , a local real estate broker seeking to be paid a fee for his efforts to facilitate sale of the 535 acre Tilden Groves Property to Seminole County for environmental purposes addressed the Board requesting some payment for his services.  Mr. Logue came forward and stated his case advising something like this could never have been predicted to happen.  The SJRWMD knew he had knowledge of the property.  He advised he had sent a booklet outlining the issue to Board Members.  He was able to negotiate a price of the property that the Authority needed for mitigation from $1.3 million down to $800,000.  Mostly he had dealt with Steve Coover on the whole thing.  That seemed to be an acceptable price and everything was working out fine.  Then along the way the attorneys for the Tildens said they would take $800,000 and threw in an additional 40 acres.  Somewhere along the way his position as a buyer realtor changed to being a seller realtor.  He had called Mr. Coover to find out if he knew that Seminole County had presented an offer to the Tildens.  Mr. Coover did not know that at the time.  He had advised Mr. Coover that someone should find out what was going on.  In the meantime, he supposed, someone did go over there to find out what was going on working out what seemed to be a pretty good deal as best he could tell.  If he could get paid it would seem like a pretty fair deal for all concerned.  The problem that he had run into was that he did not take listings, he represented only buyers.  Most of the work he did was almost exclusively commercial real-estate.  He felt that he did the work by getting the property down to an affordable price.  Unfortunately, the Authority turned out not to be the buyer.  With the agreement that he had, he did not know exactly where he stood.  He should have had a $40,000 commission coming.  He was not unhappy that the Authority turned out to get a good deal.  The County got a good deal.

Board Member Howell advised he was confused.  Did the Authority sign an agreement with Mr. Logue?

Mr. Logue advised no, there was no signed agreement with the Authority, but he knew Ken Wright and Steve Coover and had discussed it with them.

Board Member Howell advised Mr. Logue went out and did all this work.  Somehow the property got sold and taken care of and there was no signed agreement.  Now the Authority is being asked to give Mr. Logue $40,000.

Mr. Logue advised he would like to get that amount.  He was asking for a much smaller amount.  He further advised he had faith in Ken Wright and Steve Coover.  He set out to get the price of the property down so that the Authority could make a purchase.  Ken had expressed a concern that the Tildens understand that Mr. Logue did not represent them.  He had gone to the Tildens and gotten them to sign off.  He did not represent the Tildens in anyway.  He represented the Airport Authority and was there to get the best deal he could for the Authority.  He had sent that paperwork to Mr. Wright verifying that the Tildens knew he was not working for them.

Board Member Howell asked who had informed Mr. Logue that he was working for the Authority?

Mr. Logue advised that Mr. Wright had asked him to go purchase this property.  Jim Modica was the first person who had contacted him.

Chairman Wright advised he needed to get something straight.  This is not the format he wanted to take.  The fact of the matter is that Mr. Logue was at the SJRWMD trying to sell the property before he knew that the Airport Authority needed the property for mitigation.  The way we were introduced to the property was that Tony Miller, who works for the SJRWMD, suggested that we look at this property as a candidate for an alternate source for mitigation as opposed to the purchase of credits, which the District, generally given an opportunity all things being equal, would rather see than to simply have credits purchased.  Tony Miller suggested that Jim Modica, who does work for the Airport Authority, contact Jim and inquire because Tony Miller represented that Jim represented the property.  The initial contact by Jim Logue to Jim Modica to Jim Logue was at the suggestion of the District because Mr. Logue represented the Tilden property, because he had been at the District offices promoting that property.  He further requested that Mr. Logue present his argument and then the Board was going to discuss it.  He advised he was not going to have a debate one way or the other for or against.  Mr. Logue must make the case and state his position and the Board would discuss the matter.

Mr. Logue advised he had pretty much stated his case, but that he had told the SJRWMD in the very beginning that he had never ever represented the Tildens.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised that the Authority had gone to the SJRWMD in need of mitigation for the runway expansion.  We began discussions with Jim Logue and the Tilden Family to purchase their property, which we thought could be purchased somewhere in the area of $700,000 to $800,000.  We had problems with FAA funding as it related to Army Corps wetland issues, which made that process very difficult, and we didn’t have enough money to even pay the $700,000 - $800,000.  The SJRWMD suggested that we try to buy the Tilden property in lieu of the proposal that we currently had, which was to purchase mitigation credits.  As it turned out, Jim Logue presented an offer on behalf of the Authority to the Tilden Family for $700,000 - $800,000 and that offer was countered for a price of somewhere near $1,000,000, which absolutely, categorically took that property right off the radar screen because we were struggling to come up with $700,000.  At that time Jim Logue contacted him and asked what could be done.  He told Mr. Logue he did not think we could do anything.  The property was too expensive and there was no way the Authority could pay upwards of $1,000,000 for the property.  At that time, because the Authority needed to get the runway completed, we went to the SJRWMD where we prevailed on them to actually forgive temporarily the requirement of immediate mitigation and designating a candidate source of mitigation.  In the interest of public safety to go ahead and get the runway started, get the other runway closed, the SJRWMD consented when we put together a letter which Mr. Coover penned and Mr. White signed stating the emergency nature of the necessity, and we agreed to revisit the mitigation sometime within the next six months.  During that period of time, unbeknownst to us, Seminole County through their broker, Steve Triece, who is on contract with the County, either within negotiations with the Tildens during the time that we had made an offer to the Tildens or subsequently, but rest assured entirely without our knowledge, contacted the Tildens and got in contract for the purchase of the property.  It was at that time that Jim may have contacted Mr. Coover, but various members of the Seminole County Commission and other staff members were contacting members of the Authority Board to tell them the property was being acquired, and what we simply did was to agree to contribute toward the purchase price that Seminole County was going to make jointly with the SJRWMD so that we could use a portion of the property for mitigation, which discussions were thought to be complete and we are in the process of completion and getting approval of the SJRWMD to get a portion of that property used for mitigation, not airport ownership, but a portion of it designated for Airport mitigation.  The fact, in summary, is that Mr. Logue worked hard to sell a piece of property for the owners in trying to find them a buyer.  He presented an offer to them for the Authority.  That offer was flatly rejected.  Someone else has bought the property.  The analogy used in discussing this with one of the Commissioners was that it is if I contracted with Mr. Logue to make an offer on a house and because of the purchase price of the house being such that I could not  myself  buy the house, I gave up and went away.  Sometime down the road my brother-in-law contracted to buy the house and offered to rent me a bedroom in it which would solve my living problems and keep me from having to buy a house.   Do I owe the broker who presented my offer originally a commission?  Probably not.  He did not think there was a legal obligation on the part of the Authority to pay Mr. Logue a commission.  Clearly Mr. Logue is in a position that a lot of realtors and brokers find themselves.  We do not doubt that Mr. Logue spent some time in trying to sell the property and worked a long time with the Tilden Family as he has said he did.  Working for them, not as their representatives, carried some risks which he has now seen come painfully to light.  That is that he was not in contract with the sellers and had no control over the property.  When a buyer came along, he was not protected.  At the same time, Mr. Logue did not have a contract with the Authority so he has worked as many realtors work to make a deal and the deal did not happen or worked in a way in which he had no control and he finds himself out.  In speaking with the Executive Director, we agree that it is unfortunate.  Mr. Logue is a good guy.  Be that as it may, this Board is stewards of public money and not in a position to make payments of this kind, particularly in light of the budget report just made.  

Chairman Wright advised he would like to direct staff to send a letter to the Seminole County Commission, who did buy the property, and if what Mr. Logue says is true, they certainly did benefit from at least our negotiations being rejected if that resulted in a lower price.  If the Seminole County Commission feels that Mr. Logue is entitled to some payment based upon his efforts we would certainly not have any problem with that.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised Mr. Logue that the Executive Director would write a letter to the Seminole County Commission telling them of our discussions and suggesting to them that the case may be brought to the County Commission who actually bought the property.  It was the census of the Airport Authority Board that we have no basis upon which to make payment to Mr. Logue and no funds with which to make that payment.  The County may be the proper forum for Mr. Logue to seek some payment.

D.
Presentation of proposed Roadway Signage Program
Director of Engineering, Karl Geibel, advised staff had been developing a new directional and informational signage package for the Airport’s roadway system.   A draft of the plan had been presented to the Design Review Committee.  New street name signs had been erected at various road intersections around the Airport, and the first two tenant directional signs had been installed at the intersection of Airport Boulevard and Carrier Avenue.  These signs would serve as a test for material design and font layout.  

The Director of Engineering briefed the Board on proposed roadway signage for the Airport.  Funding in the amount of $11,000 for the signage project was included in the Terminal Expansion Program budget.

Discussion by Board Member Howell as to where the signs were purchased and if anyone had approached the City of Sanford sign shop about making the signs.

The Director of Engineering advised the City had been approached and they would not make the signs.  

Mayor Dale advised nobody had approached him.

Discussion continued as to having the City sign shop make the signs and how much it would cost.

Mayor Dale advised he would think that would be something the City would do as owner of the Airport and as a benefit to the Airport.  He would get with his staff and see what could be done.

Staff was directed to pursue having the City of Sanford sign shop make the signs at no cost to the Airport.

Discussion regarding improvement of regional signage for the Airport.  Numerous agencies would be involved, State, Expressway Authority, Seminole County, Orange County, City of Sanford, and Sanford Airport Authority as well as OSI.  Staff was directed to put a plan together and send to Mayor Dale.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted to discuss with the Executive Director the possibility of getting some grants for improvement of Airport entranceways and landscaping.

Discussion by Larry Gouldthorpe to include the airlines serving the Airport in the signage program.  It would be a tremendously helpful piece of information for the international tourists.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director White reported on the following:


Submittal for the DRI


Historical Issues


Letter of thanks to Bobby Brantley


ILS


Speed bump-raised crosswalk and stop sign on the terminal exit road


Taxi cab service at the Airport

Development of operating policy for taxi cab service to be brought back to the 

March meeting

Rules and regulations 

Legislative Reception February 18, 2000

Executive Director White advised as long as it was the sense of the Board that we proceed down the path of developing rules and regulations for taxi service (the simple fact that we are talking about taxi service would create some turmoil) staff would work on operating procedures and rules and regulations and bring it back to the Board. 

Chairman Wright advised staff was so directed.

Mayor Dale requested that all Board Members plan to attend the reception planned for Friday, February 18, 2000, to thank our legislators.

Executive Director White advised at last month’s board meeting there had been discussion about a line of credit extension for $500,000 with Nations Bank, and the Board requested that staff come back when it was time to begin making a draw.   He wanted to make sure the Board knew what the money would be spent for.

 The Director of Finance distributed a spreadsheet explaining why a draw was needed immediately for almost the full amount based upon project expenses that occurred since October 1, 1999, through today’s date.   He apologized for the volume of information being distributed.  The information had not previously existed.   He had pulled an all-nighter putting it together.

Chairman Wright asked why this was being done in the Executive Director’s report advising time had been wasted talking about other things not nearly so important.

Executive Director White advised we did not know this was going to come up until the day before the board meeting.

The Director of Finance advised since the beginning of the year we had been paying projects out of operating funds.  It was pointed out earlier that we need to delineate day to day operations from the projects.  If we are going to borrow money, it needed to be borrowed for the right reasons.  The approved budget showed a total of about $1.2 to $1.3 million dollars this fiscal year.  The line item shows as construction loans.  No paper work had been found indicating a financial vehicle for construction loans.  The need is here and we either do this now or we are short on operating funds which gives the appearance that day to day needs are not being met.

Chairman Wright asked where the source of repayment was for the $474,824.

The Director of Finance advised the source of repayment would be an increase of interest only payment being made to Nations Bank roughly $4,000 per month for a total monthly payment of $12,000 on the line of credit.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted to know the source of revenue to make up repayment. 

The Director of Finance advised that there was enough margin in the operating account to pay the interest.  The principal would be paid back under the Passenger Facility Charge.

Chairman Wright advised what he was getting at was that this was not a loan being made to cover short-fall on FAA funding that will be coming down the road.

The Director of Finance advised this would be a short term borrowing based on at the earliest October, the end of the fiscal year, when we would be looking at long term financing based on a PFC factor.  This would get us through the fiscal year.  It was the first step of the construction loan.  He assured the Board that there would be no other operational need to borrow.  Everything would be project based.  

The Executive Director advised this emphasizes the need for PFC as being crucial to the future of this Airport.  Hopefully that PFC would be increased over time as Congress would allow.

Discussion as to the amount of the draw, current bills due and replenishment of the operating account.

Discussion continued regarding FAA reimbursements, AIP Funding, and FDOT reimbursements.

Mayor Dale advised that the Authority needed to pursue every avenue for grant funding.  One of the things discussed at the last meeting was that we did not get FDOT funding for land acquisition on the runway.  Someone was going to pursue that and contact him but had not to this date.  

Executive Director White advised he would need to have a side meeting to discuss details.  It was complicated but the news was not good.  Now we know why the news is not good.

Discussion continued.

The Executive Director advised the bottom line on the land issue was that state grants apparently were not received by the Airport Authority several years ago prior to the process of beginning to purchase the land.  Therefore the project became ineligible for state funding.  Somebody moved too fast and the land was purchased before the Authority had approved grant funding.  Because of all of the problems, he advised he did not think we should begin any new projects until such time as we get a better handle on where we stand in payment of previous debt.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Miller, to approve the draw for $474,000 subject to management or staff understanding that the Board is not going to approve any additional capital expenditures until such time as the Board is furnished with a complete study of all projects in place, what the funding is, what the short-fall is, revamp of the 1999/2000 budget, and how we plan to pay the borrowing back to both the City of Sanford and Nations Bank.

Board Member Herbenar pointed out that at the last board meeting Board Member Longstaff had made a similar motion.  The Board was supposed to be furnished with a plan and  complete delineation  of what is presently outstanding by the February Board Meeting.  That had not transpired.

Chairman Wright advised he had made Board Member Longstaff  chairman of a committee to get with the Executive Director and the City of Sanford to assist in coming up with that plan. 

Motion passed.

Chairman Wright requested the Executive Director contact Fonda McGowan and explore with her and Congressman Mica’s office additional grant work.  The information should be furnished to him by the next board meeting.

Discussion by Chairman Wright regarding FAMA Mid Year Meeting and the dinner meeting with our legislative delegation.  It had been made known to him that members of our board were not aware of FAMA until it was too late for them to attend.   He wanted staff to tickle the calendar and make sure members knew about it in plenty of time.  He advised that we needed to have the face of every board member in front of these legislators.  Memoranda on the meeting should go out at least several months in advance of the meeting.

Executive Director advised this would be made an annual event.  From now on Board Members should count on FAMA Mid Year every first or second week of February.  We will budget for it.   

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:


Closed Session minutes on Nicks/Youngblood submitted for the record


JettAire rental issues on SAA Fuel Farm


Agreement with Seminole County on Taxiway S Mitigation not quite ready

Board Member Miller departed at 10:40 a.m.


JDI Lawsuit

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:42 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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